Clifton Community Council


Board of Directors

Thursday, January 13, 2011 – 6:00 PM

Clifton Universalist Unitarian Church






Minutes

Call to order at 6:05PM by Lisa Work 

Board Members present: Lisa Work, John Eberman, John Beckman, Bill Wright, Jim Johnson, Cher Robinson.

Board Members absent: Jim Brauner, Janie Estes, Sam Dodson

Neighbors and guests in attendance: Virginia Forrest, Patria Fielding, Cassandra Culin, Pam Sheehan, Paul Hohman, and Officer Jeff Artman.

Approval of minutes: Minutes of November 11, 2010 motion made by Cher Robinson, seconded by John Eberman. Minutes of December 9, 2010 motion made by Jim Johnson, seconded by John Eberman.

   Lisa Work asked Patria Fielding to give a report on her investigation and findings so far with respect to the deposition of the house at 1927 Frankfort Avenue after its almost total loss in a 12/2010 fire. The house suffered around $200,000. damage (according to news reports) with the rear roof collapsed and windows and doors out. Arson was the suspected cause of the fire. Patria reported that immediately after the fire, the city had issued an emergency demolition order as IPL inspectors deemed the structure so unsound that it might collapse. Patria followed up on this info and asked Mr. Clyde Warner, a structural engineer to inspect the structure. His inspection showed that the structure was sound and not in danger of imminent collapse. Mr. Warner did not issue a report on his findings. Patria also found that the house’s owner was currently hospitalized, and not in a position to make a decision about the property. Further, the house is in foreclosure with the mortgaging bank. Patria asked for help in forestalling the demolition order, and has followed up to the point where the bank is now seeking its own report from a structural engineer, and will use the findings of this report coupled with findings of market values of a renovated house in this area to make a decision as to its deposition. 

   The CCC Board unanimously passed the following resolution as a result of the discussion: The Clifton Community Council would like to see all development and restoration options explored for the structure at 1927 Frankfort Avenue, if the building is deemed structurally sound, prior to the city undertaking emergency demolition.  We request that the Clifton Community Council is contacted prior to demolition.  

The board asked Patria to continue her efforts and provide updates on the status to the board.

   Officer Jeff Artman provided a list of crime reports in the Clifton neighborhood 12/13/10-1/13/11. Of note were two incidents of theft of personal items from churches. A suggestion was made that John Beckman pass this information on to Sue Gentry at UCHM as the basis for an alert to the organization’s members. 

Co-chair report: Lisa Work asked the board for agreement with her appointment of Pam Sheehan as co-chair of the CCC Board to fill that position vacant due to a resignation. The board agreed unanimously. Lisa also asked the boards’ agreement for the appointment of Cher Robinson and Cathy Warner to co-chair the Beautification Committee to fill that position vacant due to a resignation. The board agreed unanimously. The Treasurer and Membership Committee positions remain open.

Reports of the Standing Committees:

Land Use & Preservation: John Beckman reported on two items: 

Pope Street Firehouse development: On 12/21/10 the developers for the Pope Street Firehouse held a public presentation for their plans for a 1st floor restaurant, and second floor office space lease space and second floor meeting space rental. The following contains details of the presentation:

1) The owners will seek a Conditional Use Permit to allow for serving food and alcohol at the outside tables. Without this CUP there could be no service at the sidewalk or covered patio tables in the rear of the building.

2) The building is presently zoned C-1.

3) The owners propose to have "stacked parking" in the rear (to be used by employees), and will recover one more parking space on Pope St. if they can close the present curb cut at the rear of the building and re-open the curb cut at the alley connecting Pope with William St.

3) Because the building is only two stories, ADA compliance is not required.

4) The first floor has approx. 2800 sq. ft. and a restaurant (The Silver Dollar) featuring a "home-cooking" type of menu, with a bar, and canned country music is proposed for this floor. Seating in a rear enclosed patio area, and front sidewalk tables are planned. The restaurant will be staffed by 35-40 employees.

5) The major exterior changes to the building will be a replacement of the front garage door with a glass roll-up type door, and a recessed entry door to be cut in to the Pope Street side of the building at the bottom of the interior stairwell that will remain to access the second floor.

6) The second floor will have a leased office/studio space (perhaps already taken by a graphic designer), and an approx. 400 sq. ft. meeting room that will be rented out. This second floor will be accessed by the current stairwell, with entry from either the first floor, or the proposed side exterior entry from Pope St.

7) The restaurant floor plan allows for a capacity seating of 172 at the inside tables and bar, and the two outside serving areas. 

8) Assuming six months of construction and restaurant preparation time, and time needed for the necessary permits, the owners hope for a late August/ early fall 2011 opening date.
John noted that with a restaurant maximum seating capacity of 172, added to 35-40 employee capacity, added to the unknown numbers for the meeting space, added to a 9AM-2AM window for operating hours, there was great potential for parking problems in the two block area surrounding Pope and Frankfort Avenues. Cassandra Culin suggested that there were formulas used by Metro Public Works to appraise parking needs, and to regulate the size of an establishment before granting an approval to operate. John suggested that this would be taken up in the upcoming LUPC meeting with Councilperson Tina Ward-Pugh scheduled for Friday 1/21/11, and that he would report back on the discussion.

   The second item was a report on the Kroger Gas Station development at Ewing and Brownsboro Road. John reported that the developers had submitted revised plans to Metro agencies on 12/13/10. John read the following email update from Deborah Bilitski, developer liaison:

> "Sure John, attached is a copy of the latest plan we submitted (on

> 12/13/10 I think).  However, PLEASE NOTE that after this plan was

> submitted, we were asked again to meet with Metro staff and, as a result

> of that meeting, the plan is AGAIN going to be revised.  The revisions

> will include changes in the design of the access road in the rear (as

> requested by Public Works), changes to the gas canopy design (as

> requested by Landmarks staff), and possibly some other minor changes.

> Therefore, it doesn't seem we're quite ready for you to circulate the

> plan to the Committee members.  Hopefully we'll have a revised plan

> ready to submit to Metro in the next week or so.  We will continue to

> keep you posted on the status.  Please do not hesitate to contact me

> anytime you would like an update."

John reported that when the latest revisions are available he intends to schedule a LUPC meeting for a developer presentation of these plans. John plans to invite the councilwoman, representatives of TARC to explain the proposed integration of the bus stop to the new development’s traffic exit on Ewing Avenue, representatives of Metro Public Works to comment on the developer traffic report, and the liquor store owner to comment on store hours with respect to the drive-thru window operation. John reported that in that the developers have asked for no variances, public hearing opportunities will likely be limited to the CCC LUPC venue only.

Beautification: Cher Robinson reported that she was attempting to contact former beatification volunteers who were familiar with the plant locations, watering plans, etc. with the sites that the committee keeps up regularly. She said she intends to start work on these areas as warmer weather comes. 

Membership: No report.

Newsletter: No report.

Pedestrian and Bicycle Access:  Will insert report when available from chair Cassandra Culin.
Special Events: Chair absent. 

Other Business: Co-chair Lisa Work indicated that bylaws revision would be taken up at the next board meeting, and asked if board members felt it necessary to have a special meeting to review bylaws and suggested changes. With unanimous agreement for such a meeting, it was agreed that the meeting would be scheduled for Tuesday 1/18/11 at 6PM at a location TBD. 

There being no other business, the meeting adjourned at 7:25PM.

Respectfully submitted by John Beckman, Secretary 1/17/11.

